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Important Information & Events

	Employee Assistance Program (EAP)
www.freckmanandassociates.com (800) 331-3226

	Retiree Get Together  First Wednesday of month 10am at the Union Hall

	Union Meeting: Second Wednesday - 7 pm – Dinner  6 pm

	Steward’s Meeting: Fourth Wednesday - 3 pm at the Hall

	Welfare Club Meeting: First Monday of the month - 7 pm at the Mead Rod & Gun Club (Monday, July 11th due to holiday)

	Total Benefit Solutions:  Union Hall hours on the first two Wednesdays of each month.  Call 1.877.265.2212 to schedule an appointment.

	

	

	
Committee Members
President    Steve Benoit ……….………………… 233-2529    399-4195
1st Vice      Chuck Way.……….………………….  233-2705    280-1698
2nd Vice     Bob Larson….………….……………..                    420-2256
3rd Vice      Jeff Skorupski…..............…………...  233-2556    399-5472
Insurance   Gerald Kell………………………..…... 233-3135    869-7943
Comp          Ross Strand………………………….. 233-2549    280-1494
Secretary    Brandon Stromberg………………..... 233-2714    284-1604
Treasurer    Guy Trudell………………..…..……. . 233-2534    399-9143

	Hall Rental  Steve Kennedy………………………..                   789-1933

	www.pacelocal21.proboards.com
or download the tapatalk app!




Master Agreement Bargaining
Steve Benoit, President
After the latest meeting with Company officials, the Union leaders assembled in Milwaukee and discussed in some depth the Company’s presentation to the Union, which focused on emergence from bankruptcy, the current conditions in Verso’s market, and their view of a “competitive labor agreement.”  All of the locals shared the same basic concerns and were as follows: 
While everyone understood that the current condition of Verso’s market meant there would be some difficult issues, there was an underscoring of the need for bargaining to be conducted in a fair and non-opportunistic manner.
To have a successful outcome, the Union would need to gather significant information around the issues the Company identified as “outside of paper industry standards.”  That means the Union has to develop an actual cost profile to dampen anyone’s urge to cherry pick issues that appear out of sync with the industry when that view appears to lack consideration of the overall cost picture or pointing out that asking the employees to alter their agreements in ways that really doesn’t bring added competitiveness to the business is fruitless.
The agreement must ensure that there will NOT be another run up of extraordinary debt that ultimately results in another bankruptcy.
The deal must enhance the security of our members. 
 In order to bargain a fair contract the Union must enter bargaining with all of the information it needs to bring negotiations to a successful conclusion.  It also means that the Company must be thoughtful and honest about the real implications of bargaining at this critical juncture and resist the urge to cherry pick items, or implement solutions that do not ensure the long-term future of OUR mills.  Our communities and our members have paid a heavy price because previous owners over-leveraged the Company’s balance sheet knowing full well that a train wreck would occur—exactly as the USW predicted, first for NewPage and then with Verso. 
 The calculated cost to produce a ton of paper is a function of several components of input. Ironically, plants with the highest hourly rates often have the lowest percentage of labor costs in a ton of paper because the quality of the assets is the primary driver of how inexpensively you can produce a ton of sellable paper, and who is in the low cost position.  At Verso, it was debt service, not labor, that brought an end to the current Company as we know it.  With that said, it is critical we know how the issues the Company has expressed concern about actually impact the price of paper.  There is an adage in bargaining that applies to both parties, “A bad deal is worse than no deal.” 
 In bargaining, the degree of preparation often determines how well you ultimately perform. Given the impact of the current issues expressed at the Milwaukee meeting, we need to do a deeper information dive.  It’s clear that we could not get all of the necessary information to begin bargaining by July 18th.  We remain prepared to bargain, but will first need the updated information.  This group has bargained in tough spots before.  As long as we are patient, prepared, and cognizant of the big picture, we will get to a fair deal eventually and that is our goal. 



401(k) Update
Gerald Kell, Insurance Advocate
	By the time you read this we’ll be wading through the blackout period surrounding our 401(k) plan’s transition from Empower to TransAmerica.  We anticipate the blackout period ending July 22nd which will allow participants to once again access and view their balance, transactions, investment options, etc.  During the blackout, the fund will be held in stable money markets and not be susceptible to the ebb and flow of the market—whether good or bad.  Hopefully you’ve already elected your beneficiaries by calling TransAmerica or by setting up and loggin into an online account at www.trsretire.com.  If you have not, you’ll be able to after the blackout.  
[image: ]  In last month’s newsletter we addressed the concern over a “Managed Advice” automatic enrollment.  It’s imperative that we continue to convey this message to co-workers so they can make an informed decision on the service.  Managed Advice is an additional investment service offered through TransAmerica which offers specific retirement guidance.  It’s a fairly common option available through many 401(k) providers, but if you don’t want it or know you have it, you’ll still be charged for the service unless you actually opt out—there is a free trial until September 1st.  The charge is based on your portfolio balance and works out to about $2.08 per $10,000.  Please understand that opting out of the Managed Advice does not mean you’ll suddenly need to become some Warren Buffett or Gordon Gekko Wall Street tycoon.  There are a variety of services available at no additional cost including rebalancing tools, target funds, and fund guidance.  It’s important to note that even if you opt out of Managed Advice, you’re investments will default to what Managed Advice would’ve selected.  It goes without saying that the financial implications of these decisions can have long term effects, positive or negative, so please take advantage of assistance available.
__________________________________________
 
Maintenance E/I bids
Chuck Way, 1st Vice President
 (
Training Manuals for the NCCER Test are available in two locations
:
Front Gate Guard Shack & Union Hall
Front Gate guard shack –They must be returned at the end of your shift (12 hours max).  They cannot leave the Mill site.
Union Hall – They cannot leave the Hall, for access please call Steve Benoit 906.399.4195 or Charles Way 906.280.1698
If
 you have questions about the test please contact
 Jamie Hanson x - 2360
)As was previously reported, the Company posted E/I and Mechanic jobs. The study guides are available for the Mechanics via sign out on shift at the front gate.  There are four modules available, one at a time for one shift only. There is also a set for mechanics at the Union Hall available to use at the hall by contacting me 906.280.1698 or Steve Benoit 906.399.4195. The 2nd  and 4th Wednesdays of the month there are committee members there all day. We recently had three people sample test the NCCER rating. All passed. These people are in Maintenance and E/I. There were some subjects they were weak in, others they were strong in.  All stated there were subjects in there that did not pertain to our subject matter.  Remember though, we will have that accredited rating with a passing grade. After the tests, they reviewed the books and all the subject matter is there and the review questions are similar to the questions on the test. I recently discussed the testing with Jeremy Menard and all will be tested in each section as they pass the previous test.
  There is talk about broadening machinist training to roll grinding.  This will occur in the near future.  Due to quality assurance items related to machining, some overload work from the grinders will transfer to the machinists.  Some parts we currently make in the machine shop will convert to OEM such as shafts for stores and other items. The roll grinders will retain overtime rights in their department. When forced, it will give them another option to be relieved.  In no way will machinists be forced to roll grind on overtime or weekends but they may volunteer for grinders being forced. This will help us retain our jobs and make us more efficient.  We will meet about grievances again in the near future. We have arbitrations coming up and will be prepping for them after the holiday weekend.  Do not hesitate to call for representation on contractual matters or safety matters.

Are you registered?
Brandon Stromberg, Secretary/Rapid Response
This year’s general election is fast upon us, and the primary is only weeks away slated for August 2nd.  Are you registered to vote?  Do you know how to register?  To be eligible to vote a person must be registered at least 30 days before an election.  Obtaining an application is as simple as going to your local secretary of state branch, local clerk’s office, state agencies (department of human services, department of community health, and department of labor and economic growth), military recruitment centers, or online at www.michigan.gov/sos.  You can also get in through a voter registration drive.  Michigan law states the address you use for voter registration and driver’s licenses purposes must be the same.  After you return the application, you will receive a voter registration card; keep this safe so you know where to cast your vote.  For polling locations, visit www.michigan.gov.  When you go to the polls on Election Day, you will need a photo ID such as a driver’s license, personal identification card, or U.S. passport.  Once registered, if you are 60 years or older, unable to vote without assistance at the polls, expecting to be out of town on election day, in jail awaiting arraignment or trial, unable to attend the polls due to religious reasons, you may request an absentee ballot.  For more information go to www.michigan.gov/sos or if you need any assistance at all please let me know.  Don’t forget to vote! 

[image: C:\Users\U451477\Desktop\marks.jpg]
Visit us at www.marksautosalesup.com
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KEA Round 2
Chuck Way, 1st Vice President
I recently took the opportunity to participate in our mill’s KEA (Key Element Assessment). It provided insight on how well our mill is doing in managing our safety as a whole. It consisted of groups of two going out into the mill and holding interviews with personnel. The questions varied from, “What are your duties in your crew led safety plan?” to “Do you remember last year’s reports on the KEA?”  This was an eye-opening experience for me.  I was able to see what was happening in other areas of the mill.  The elements that are being applied and how well they are viewed by Escanaba employees. Believe me, we are making progress as a whole. We assessed different initiatives and identified many achievements and opportunities within areas of the mill and they will be further reported in the near future. This gauge will help us identify areas for improvement in safety for the following year.  Remember this is an ongoing event that will let us build on our safety program and make it better for all.
[image: http://cdn2.husqvarna.com/dimimage/USF17175/6a5c42ce-b9a6-4412-8158-09900038d47f.JPG]  
Key Element Assessment (KEA)
Brandon Stromberg, Secretary/Rapid Response
[bookmark: _GoBack]In the last week of June, our mill conducted its second Key Element Assessment (KEA).  A mix of hourly and salary individuals broke into groups of two and interviewed people on a range of topics including daily general safety, policies and procedures, safety hazards, crew-lead safety plans, safety meetings, training, incident investigation, leadership and support, engagement, and communication.  Throughout the entire mill, about 100 opportunities were identified for us to work on.  To my surprise, almost the same amount of achievements, or things we are doing well, were identified.  Many opportunities centered around communication.  For example, one individual shared with me their frustration about an important work request that was not addressed for several months.  When I interviewed the area’s OMC, he explained why the work request had not been completed and the plan to complete it in the near future.  When I asked if he provided this feedback to the person who wrote the work request, he said he did not.  I encouraged him to do so in the future.  It might not be the answer the person on the floor wants, but at least they know where the work order stands.  Being part of this process is a unique experience.  I saw and heard our members’ perspective and supervision’s perspective.  I truly believe both hourly and salary want our mill to succeed.  This mill will operate its best when hourly and salary collaborate on issues.  From last year to this year, the KEA has made many positive strides.  Becky Burris, VP over Health & Safety, and her team have a passionate vision of safety for our mill.  I’m hopeful you all will see some positive changes as the results are revealed in the upcoming months.  
Do you know that USW District 2 has a 94% active membership density?  We are stronger in numbers.  Let us proudly keep that number high, encourage membership retention and pursue expansion.  You can help this effort by contributing the USW PAC fund.  USW PAC makes it possible for our union to run the most effective, member-driven program in the labor movement; and, it is funded entirely by voluntary contributions from members like you.  Federal law prohibits your dues dollars from being used for most political purposes, which is why our union has established the United Steelworkers Political Action Committee (USW PAC). 
 [image: ]         

Strike for Hunger Results
Brandon Stromberg, Secretary/Rapid Response
This year, we hosted another successful Strike for Hunger.  We raised 3,200 lbs. of food and over $5,100.  I want to thank everyone who volunteered their time and donated to this event.  A big thank you to Elmer’s County Market for partnering with us for all 3 years!  Thank you to our new partners, SuperOne foods, White’s Grocery, Kuchenberg’s Korner Market, and North Bluff Grocery.  Thank you Radio Results Network for great advertising and all the local businesses that supported us.  And of course, thank you to the three local food pantries that help provide assistance to over 500 families per month.

Look towards the future
Ross Strand, Comp Advocate
Well we recently received some good news on the Workman’s Compensation front.  Doctor visits for workman’s comp issues that resulted in lost time will now be covered.  While we do agree that if you have the chance to schedule doctor visits outside of your work schedule, it would work out better, but if you cannot, workman's comp will cover your lost time.
We’re still hoping to get the #4 machine rebuild here in Escanaba and the Company is doing studies on where it would make most sense.  We all believe there's no better place than Escanaba.  From my understanding, the grade they’re looking at is a solid, profitable market for that machine which could compete worldwide.  When we were in Pittsburgh, I spoke with a union brother from England and was overwhelmed with the stuff he told me about their company’s strength and the Company/Union relationship because of a similar machine grade they make.  Keep your fingers crossed for a brighter future in a slowing market. [image: ] 
Don't throw your hard-earned 
money out the window! 
 If you pay for vision insurance, come see us!


Positive Outlook
Bob Larson, 2nd Vice President
The Union Committee had a meeting with management on June 28th.  One of the main topics was the negativity and sarcasm in this newsletter. They would like to see us show a more positive attitude. This will be fairly easy, as they had several positive things to say.
  Management said we have an old school union, a throwback to the forties or fifties. He may not have thought that a compliment but I sure did. That was a time of prosperity for the middle class.  Higher union membership led to a higher standard of living. The nation was thriving, everyone had a chance for their slice of the pie, not just one percent of the population.  They also mentioned that we’re the highest paid paper mill in North America.  Well, I think that is a tribute to our hard work, dedication, and the strength of our union—a union that will gladly work alongside management to better this plant.  Another positive topic was when they said we have a lot of potential and can be a first quartile mill.  ALL of us want that and if we work together I am sure we can achieve that goal.  I was told that my harsh criticisms set a poor example, but all I want is for them to know there are opinions other than theirs.


A message from District Director, Michael Bolton
[image: ]Don’t believe all that rhetoric, check the facts…
For some time now, I have been talking up the Steelworkers’ success rate in trade cases brought before the International Trade Commission.  The fact is no other Union in the world has been as active as ours when it comes to protecting its members’ jobs in trade courts.  Past USW victories in the paper and rubber sectors have literally saved those industries from collapse and preserved thousands of good paying Union jobs in them.  The good news is that our Union continues to aggressively pursue unfair trade violations and continues to rack up big wins.  Another one came just a few days ago.  
  One June 21st, the USW scored a very important victory for members employed in the basic steel industry.  That was the date the International Trade Commission (ITC) issued a unanimous decision in favor of charges brought by our Union that illegally subsidized flat rolled steel from China and Japan had caused harm to the American steel industry.
  The case came about because of slowing economies in both Asian countries and a huge overcapacity of steel production in China.  To maintain production levels, the governments of both nations began making payments to steel producers.  The logic behind the subsidies was to keep their workers on the job to prevent layoffs and a worsening economy.  Government payments allowed steel companies to sell their products on foreign markets at prices well below production costs.  As a result of the cheap prices, Japan and China cornered a large portion of the U.S. steel market.  After a few months of unfair pricing, American producers began to feel the squeeze, which resulted in layoffs and eventually put the industry on the brink of extinction.  The Steelworkers, through the ITC and US Commerce Department, filed a trade case charging that the illegal trade practices had caused the US industry serious harm.  The ITC upheld the Union’s charges and as a result, levied tariffs on the products, which will bring foreign steel prices in line with those produced in the US domestic steel market.  
  That’s good news for our members in basic steel and its suppliers.  There could be more good new coming in July when the ITC issues its findings in cases filed by the Steelworkers against Russia, India, Brazil, Korea and the United Kingdom.  The Steelworkers are likely to prevail in those cases, but nothing is guaranteed.  Let’s all hope for the best. 
  As the November general election gets into full swing, our trade cases are an important reminder to Union voters that it really does make a difference which political party is in the White House.  By electing a President that understand our issues and is not afraid to stand up and fight for our values, we are helping ourselves, our Union and our families.  Sure, there have been Democratic presidents that supported free trade agreements.  However, unlike their Republican counterparts, when other countries violated the rules our guys stood up to the big corporations and sided with working families to end the cheating.  The best example of that came in 1985 and involved “the Gipper” himself.  
  At the time, President Reagan had just signed free trade agreements with Israel and Canada.  Unfortunately, at the same time, past US free trade agreements were causing serious hardship our domestic textile industry.  Imported products from low-wage nations with very little worker safety, environment or labor rights regulation, gave importers and unfair advantage over their American rivals.  To help level the playing field and give the US industry a fighting chance at survival, Congress passed the Textile and Trade Enforcement Act of 1985.  The bill would have protected over 2 million apparel and shoe jobs.  Citing the bill as protectionist, Reagan vetoed the legislation.  As a result, textile production in the US has gone the way of the dinosaur.
  If there are American workers thinking that Republican Donald Trump is going to handle trade any differently than Regan did, I hope they get a wakeup call before November.  
  First of all, Trump is not like us.  I am not trying to engage in class warfare here as the Right likes to charge, I am simply citing a fact.  Trump is a rich man and always has been rich.  In a variation of the old saying, “The Donald was born with a silver foot in his mouth,” he didn’t hang around guys who punched a time card every day.  His friends were the folks at the Country Club who are moving our jobs overseas.  They had his ear then and they have it now.  Also, Trump has no legislative experience and if he hopes to accomplish any kind of agenda, he is going to have to lean on the House Speaker, Paul Ryan, and Senate Majority Leader, Mitch McConnell—both of whom are unapologetic free traders.  If they pass TPP (or TTIP, the European version of the TPP) Trump will sign it.  Which brings us to another point, what does Donald Trump really stand for?  Do any of us know the issue that he is most passionate, or the policy he would fight until the death to stop?  Let’s look at some of the issues that ‘the Donald’ has taken time talk about.
 (
“Of the 838 
Ivanka
 products advertised on a Trump website, none were made in the US—
534  products
 were made in China with the remainder imported from other nations.”
)  When it comes to organized labor, Trump’s record is even foggier.  It seems like his attitude toward unions is changing to adapt to that of his Republican colleagues.  Prior to weighing a Presidential run in 2012, Trump, the businessman, had a relationship with unions who represented his workers that he used to brag about.  In fact, when questioned about using Union labor to build his casinos and hotels, he explained, “The Trump name has come to represent the finest qualities in service and accommodations.  And that’s what Union construction trades stand for.”  However, since that time, Trump’s union sympathies have been evolving too.  In December, 2015, workers at his Las Vegas casino and resort voted to become members of the Culinary Workers, Bartenders and UNITE/HERE Unions.  Trump immediately filed NLRB charges against the unions using a common practice by anti-union employers to delay negotiations for the sake of wearing workers into submission.  
  After a successful representation election, the Union has one year to gain a ratified contract.  If an agreement cannot be reached in that timeframe, the employer, using anti-union workers, can call for another election.  Feeling powerless and intimidated by management, workers often vote no union to end the abuse.  So far, workers are holding up to the pressure and standing by their decision to unionize.  But Trump knows that time is on his side.  He’ll continue to file frivolous charges against the union and his workers, while telling the American people he is a champion of the working class.  
  And as a “champion” of the working class, who can forget his November 2015, Republican Debate response, “Taxes are too high.  Our wages are too high.  We are not going to be able to compete against the world.  I hate to say it, but we are going to have to leave it the way it is.  People have to go out, they have to work really hard and they have to get into the upper stratum.  But we cannot do this if we are going to compete with the rest of the world.  We just can’t do it.”  
  That is a direct quote.  But that isn’t the only Trump position that should cause working families to pause.  Remember Trump, the anti-outsourcing candidate who swore off Oreos when the company announced it was relocating production to Mexico?  And, what about his promises to coax Apple into producing its gadgets in the US?  Is he going to lobby himself and his daughter, Ivanka, to bring their brands to America?
  According to Harvard Trade and Investment Professor, Robert Lawrence, Donald Trump “does not practice what he preaches.”  Dr. Lawrence did a review of Trump brands and found the vast majority were labeled “Made in China” or simply tagged as “Imported.”  Donald and Ivanka offer a complete line of fashions that include suits, shirts, and neckties for men, as well as clothing accessories for women.  So, what did this review find and how bad is it?  Of the 838 Ivanka products advertised on a Trump website, none were made in the US—534  products were made in China.  Look for Trump to move production home to American the day after Americans begin working for pennies per hour cheaper than Chinese competition. 
  Before Americans cast a vote against their own best interests, they should do everything they can to find out what Trump really stands for and who he really is.  Was that the real Trump shooting from the hip to tell Americans he was going to stop bad trade agreements, build a wall to keep illegals out and stop Muslims from migrating into the United States?  Or, is the real Donald the guy that is reading a prepared speech from a teleprompter and saying the things Republican leadership wants?  You owe it to yourself and your family to find out!
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For some time now,

I have been talking up the

Steelworkers’ success rate in

trade cases brought before

the International Trade

Commission.  The fact is

no other Union in the world
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when it comes to protecting

its members’ jobs in trade courts. Past USW
victories in the paper and rubber sectors have

tariffs on the products, which will bring foreign
steel prices in line with those produced in the
U.S. domestic steel market.

That’s good news for our members in basic steel
and its suppliers. There could be more good
news coming in July, when the ITC issues its
findings in cases filed by the Steelworkers
against Russia, India, Brazil, Korea and the
United Kingdom. The Steelworkers are likely to
prevail in those «cases, but nothing is
guaranteed. Let’s all hope for the best.
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